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Date: Mon, 07 Jul 2003 10:40:30 -0400

From: Nat Davis <ndavis at vt.edu>

Subject: Trip Report

Northern Tier Trip Report

24 June - 4 July 2003
Troop 56's 3 crews returned from their Northern Tier trip this past weekend.

With this report, I will review our trip, preparations we made, and things that went well (or not!).  This is long ... so I have tried to label things by topics.

Overall, my 3 crews had a fantastic trek!  Lots of great, long-lasting 

memories were made.  Thanks once again to the input, advice, and support that came from this listserv as we prepared for our trek....

We left Blacksburg, Virginia on Monday, 23 June and were first in line for in-processing at NT on Tuesday, 24 June.  Our first day on the water was Wednesday, 25 June.  We came off the water on Thursday, 3 July and left for home early on 4 July.

Major Problem:

All 3 of our crews had requested and received BWCAW entry permits for Lake One, some 5 miles southeast of the base camp at Moose Lake.  Our general plan was to make counter-clockwise loops and end up at Moose Lake.  Wednesday morning, the NT staff loaded us all up and shuttled us to Lake One.  A ranger was at the entry point checking permits.  Ours were invalid!  Our permits had been dated showing us entering THE DAY BEFORE - the 24th.  The ranger would not let us put in and we were forced to return back to NT base.  Luckily for us, all of the Moose Lake permits for that day were not taken and the NT staff issued us 

New permits for Moose Lake.  We were not able to put in until just before noon, however, and each crew had to rethink its entire route.  On my crew's 6th day out, we met another NT crew that had had similar permit problems and had been forced to take a permit at Fall Lake southeast of Ely -- well out of their original planned route.

My guess is that whoever at NT submitted the permit requests failed to note the difference between days of arrival at NT and first days on the

water.  While we adapted to the screw up, we were very lucky that other permits were still available.  Later in the summer, that might not have been the case and we would have been stuck on base and not happy about it!

I strongly recommend that all of you going to NT this summer check your 

Permit confirmation forms and make sure the listed entry date is correct.  I overlooked that error on ours.  I was so happy to see that we had gotten our requested Lake One entries that I did not check to make sure the dates were correct.  Don't make my mistake!  If something is wrong, contact NT immediately.

Transportation:

We live in southwest Virginia.  Following the driving guidelines in the

Guide to Safe Scouting, we are 3 driving days from NT (and 3 back).  To avoid devoting so much time to travel, we elected to fly to NT.  On Monday, we flew from Roanoke to Duluth on Northwest airlines via Detroit and Minneapolis.  At the Duluth airport, we were picked up by a chartered bus from LCS Coaches.  They took us to Giant's Ridge Resort in Biwabik for the night and then drove us on to NT Tuesday morning.  Another LCS bus picked us up at NT for the direct return trip to

Duluth on the morning of 4 July.  I strongly recommend LCS.  Their costs were as low as any of the other charter companies we contacted.  They were punctual. They were easy to deal with.  Their "Trailways-style" buses were very comfortable and air-conditioned!!  LCS is listed in the Expedition Planning Guide.

Leaving a day early and spending the night at Giant's Ridge was a good call on our part.  The alternative would have been to fly up on Tuesday and report directly to NT.  Unfortunately, the airline flight times were such that we could not have gotten to NT until 3 pm or later and would have then had to rush to do our in processing and outfitting.  We would have been exhausted!  Stopping at Giant's Ridge let us relax and go on to NT the next day well rested.  Some of our scouts went fishing at Giant's Ridge.  Others went swimming in the indoor pool.  All had a good time.  The accommodations were nice (we slept 4 to a room in bunk beds -- their "sports dorm") and a bargain for the rates charged. We

also had Giant's Ridge prepare dinner and breakfast for us.  Both were more than adequate.  If you need a place to stay on the way into or out of NT, consider Giant's Ridge.  They are also listed in the Planning Guide.

Canoe Routes:

My 3 crews had route plans worked out before we arrived at NT.  Our

Interpreters told us this is not the norm for most crews....  With the entry point screw up, we ended up essentially doing our planned routes backwards, ending up at Lake One.  The 3 crews went their separate ways once we finally got onto the water at Moose Lake.  We all ended up doing 60-70 miles.  One crew went NE up Knife Lake and then hooked back down to Fraser Lake via Kekekabic Lake.  From Fraser, they continued south through Alice Lake and then turned west via Insula, Hudson, and

the numbered lakes for the take out at Lake One.  The second crew went

Moose to Ensign to Thomas to Alice to Malberg.  Once at Malberg, they base-camped for several days and explored and fished the region around Malberg.  They then headed west to the take out at Lake One.  When I was at NT in '99, my goal was to go "remote" to Boulder Lake.  I never got there because of the 4 July storm that blocked our portages.  This time, I made it!  My crew went Moose to Ensign to Thomas to Fraser to Sagus to Boulder and then headed south via Adams to Malberg.  We then turned west and headed to Lake One for our take out.

All three crews enjoyed their routes.  Each offered something different.  I was, of course, partial to mine!  Once we got to Sagus Lake on our 3rd day out, we clearly saw that we were "off the beaten path."  For the next 3 days, we saw only one other crew on the water.  We camped on the island in Boulder Lake and were so taken by the campsite and the spectacular view of the lake that we decided to layover there for an extra day.  We saw no one else those 2 days!

Fishing:

When we stopped in Ely to buy our fishing licenses (thinking the line at the NT trading post might be long), the tackle shop owner said fishing had been rather poor.  Ugh!  We came to fish!  Most of the crews we talked to on the trip said the same thing about the poor fishing.  The lake water had recently inverted, a huge mayfly hatch was ending, the weather was cool and rainy, etc. all came together to make fishing poor.  We did not let that stop us....  All 3 crews had

pretty good luck with fishing over the course of their trips.  I caught 2 very nice smallmouth on my fly rod at Malberg using a chartreuse popper.  Anyone fishing a red and white Mepps spinner or a red and white Daredevil spoon on a spinning rod caught pike and or walleye.  I had my best results (5-24" pike on Fire Lake one night) using a #4 Mepps spinner.
Bugs:

I felt that the mosquitoes were only a minor problem this trip.  They drove us into the tents each night in '99 but not so this trip.  We routinely stayed outside our tents until 10 or even 11 at night.  We tried to pick our campsite locations out of marshy areas, however.  That and nice breezes certainly helped keep the mosquitoes down.  The big nuisance was the flies.  Not the so-called black flies but what I would call the common house fly.  In the southern part of our trip area, the flies were out by the millions.  If you stopped on land

before dusk, you were instantly covered by dozens, if not hundreds, of 

flies. They did not bite.  They just walked around on you and "tickled."  No flies to speak of even just a bit farther north in lakes like Boulder, Thomas, Knife, etc.  The only time I had to use bug repellent was to get rid of the flies.

Many of my crew members sprayed their clothing with permethrin before going to NT.  This seemed to make a big difference in general bug protection.  We got our permethrin from the Wal Mart sporting goods section.  It was sold under the brand name of "Repel."

We found ticks on us several times.  Only one got to the point of biting into one of us and I got him off before he really got attached.  I recommend everyone do routine "tick checks" while at NT.
Gear from NT:

The gear from NT was clearly "used" but in generally good shape.  We used the ALPS 2- and 4-man dome tents.  They were in near-new condition and kept us dry in several rather hard and long rainstorms.  The pots, pans, trail oven, Coleman stoves (2), dining fly, etc. were all clean and in good operating condition.  In an improvement from my '99 trip, we were issued 3 Polar Pure bottles (only got one or two last time).  This was enough to keep everyone in drinking water.

Poor item in the NT issue:

Bear bag ropes!  The standard issue is 2 ropes to hang the bear bags.  These ropes are huge!  They are bigger in diameter than even standard 11 mm climbing rope and take up a significant amount of space in the equipment pack.  I am sure you could hang 8 or 10 full food packs from these ropes and still not approach their rated working load!  They are, simply, overkill.  I did NOT take the NT rope.  I elected to bring 3 50' lengths of 5/16 braided polyester rope (low stretch) for my crew's bear bag chore. I got the rope for $6 per 50' section at my local Home Depot store and it was the best $18 I invested for the whole trip!  We tied two sections of rope together and then hung this 100' length

between two trees.  Where the two ropes joined in the middle of the span between the trees, we connected in the 3rd rope via a carabiner and pulley.  That rope then went down to the food packs.  Another carabiner and pulley was used to hook the food packs in.  We tightened the rope between the two trees without having to deal with the weight of the food packs.  Once that rope was tight, we could lift the food packs with the third rope and the dual pulley system.  That made

quick, easy work of getting the food bags into the air.  I liked how this system worked and would use it again if (when?) I go back again.

Missing items from the NT issue:

I strongly recommend that crews consider bringing a Brillo Pad or two with them to use on the final day when crews are expected to clean all the pots and pans while they are still at their last campsite.  The steel wool and soap of a Brillo Pad makes clean up go so much easier and faster than using the green scrubby pad that NT issues.  My crew also took two 1-2 gallon collapsible plastic water buckets.  These were great for collecting and holding water.  As has been noted by others in the last week or so, the extra buckets let the crew collect more water and hold the water while the normal pots and pans had to be used for actual cooking.  We got our buckets for $5 for the pair from "Sportsman

Guide."

Fuel:

Coleman fuel is sold at the NT trading post.  I bought 2 gallons for my

crew and we used about 1 3/4 gallons of it.  As a gauge, we did ALL of our cooking on the Coleman stoves.  After I bought my fuel, I learned that I could have bought some of it by the quart and maybe saved a little money instead of buying 2 full gallons.

Interpreters:

All 3 of my crews were assigned female interpreters -- two from Finland and one from Arkansas.  Each interpreter was excellent.  They all fit in well with their crews and made life on the trek just a little bit easier for each of us – the mark of a good interpreter in my mind.  They were well trained and genuinely excited and happy to be on the trek with us.  My interpreter (the one from AR) was new this year.  The 2 from Finland were back for their 3rd or 4th years at NT.

NT Base Camp Facilities:

In general, the base facilities are in very good shape.  The dining hall meals were very good in both quality of the food and the quantity.  My vote for the "best improvement since '99" was the addition of several "garden carts" that crews could use to haul their gear to/from the drop off point in the parking lots.

I continue to be amazed that a National BSA program openly flaunts the Youth Protection Guidelines, however.  Crews are assigned to cabins for their first and last night at NT.  Adult males and the scouts all sleep in the same 1-room cabin.  Female adults were given the chance to sleep in a separate hut.  It would seem that the adult males should have also been pulled out.  This does not happen, however.  It is strange that we have to show proof of Youth Protection training during in-processing only to then turn around and violate that very training on our first night. [see Nat’s follow-up and clarification below]
Female shower and bath facilities:

These are non-existent!  Female leaders must share the bath, shower, and sauna room with the adult males.  Fixed times are reserved for each sex but it is still a single, shared facility.  This is very poor, in my mind, given the number of females that are participating in the NT program.  I noted this in '99 and optimistically thought it would have been corrected by now.  Alas, it has not.  As tired, dirty, and smelly as we ALL are when coming off of the water, we should not be forced to wait while the opposite sex has facility privileges.  NT needs to build separate and equal facilities for both sexes NOW!  This applies to both the adults and the youth since female youth venture crew members can

attend NT, too.

Trading Post credit:

We found out that each "full" crew of 8 was given a $70 credit in the 

Trading post to be spent on anything they wanted.  I do not think this was "fair" for crews that only had 6 or 7 members but were as just as "permissible" by NT guidelines.  No explanation as to why the credit is being given only to crews of 8.

Summary:

Overall, my 3 crews had great times at NT and all thought the trip was 

"worth it."  I am a strong advocate of the NT program and look forward to a third trip in the future.

If you have any questions on my comments or my trip, please let me know.  I'll do my best to answer them.  Thanks for reading this much!

Nat Davis

SM, Troop 56

Blacksburg, VA

------------------------------

-----Original Message-----

From: Nat Davis [mailto:ndavis at vt.edu]

Sent: Monday, July 07, 2003 3:30 PM

To: Multiple recipients of list canoe

Subject: [Canoe]: Follow up on my Trip Report

Folks,

I have received email from Terry Schocke, the NT Director of Programs,

regarding some of my comments in the trip report I posted this morning.  I want to share key ones with you so that you have "the rest of the story."

I have the utmost respect for the NT program and certainly would not have come back a second time with my troop if I did not think they were doing an outstanding job.

1.      The screw up with the permit dates seems to have been resolved.  NT was required to submit alternate start dates and the new registrar was apparently using the day of arrival as the alternate.  In my case, Lake One permits on my desired start day were gone by the time my permit application was processed by the USFS contractor -- thus we got our alternate start date instead.  Terry says they have reviewed all other permits and found others with similar problems and have taken steps to fix them.  I hate it when my group is the first one to trip over a problem :-)

2.      The female shower facility issue:  New facilities for the females will be in place by the start of next year.  NT tried to get County Planning Commission approval for this several years ago and ran into "expansion" complaints from the commercial outfitters in the area.  That concern has been addressed, the approval obtained, and the funding is in place.  Good job NT!

3.      Youth Protection issue.  I really rubbed Terry the wrong way with my statement that we "flaunted" YP requirements.  In fairness, I was wrong and ignorant of the following section of the YP guidelines:

"Single-room or dormitory-type accommodations for Scouting units:

Adults and youth of the same gender may occupy dormitory or single-room

accommodations, provided there is a minimum of two adults and four youth".

That said, the new online YP training does not address this "loophole" and seems pretty cut and dried on being able to only sleep with your own kid. This why I felt we were in violation.

I realize that scheduling adults and youth, male and female, into separate cabins would be a nightmare in the making. It is a real shame we live in a world where YP concerns are very real and must be dealt with.

4.      $70 full-crew Trading Post "credit:"  I appear to be the first one to voice any complaint or concern over this.  Terry said they were trying to give incentive to crews that came "full."  My feeling is that the credit is no incentive when crews don't know they can earn it in advance.  I may have missed some discussion about this in the Expedition Planning Guide or other communications... If I did, I have egg on my face and I apologize.  If not, then the incentive should have been made known months ago so that everyone could have had a chance to round-out their crews or perhaps juggle crew numbers to make more full crews.  As it was, I certainly did not see any disincentive to bringing crews of 6 or 7.....  That is what I meant when I said the credit was not "fair."  Based on talking to other crew advisors from other troops, I was not alone in not knowing about the credit.....

So...  back to work.  I did not miss email, phones, cell phones, meetings, etc. one bit while out in the BWCAW!

Nat Davis

SM, Troop 56

Blacksburg, VA

------------------------------

Date: Mon, 7 Jul 2003 17:37:13 -0500

From: Mike Holdgrafer <Mike.Holdgrafer at DTAG.Com>

Subject: RE: [Canoe]:  Follow up on my Trip Report

I read with interest Nat Davis' two insightful postings regarding his trip. As a volunteer on the Northern Tier Committee, I wanted to provide some additional insight on the sauna/shower facility, as well as other capital projects for the Northern Tier Program.

The current sauna/shower facility was completed in 1980-81 with additional renovations in 1997.  At the time of the sauna/shower facility's design and original construction, the only issue was separation of gender.  In 1999, capital funding was approved to construct a new youth protection-compliant sauna/shower facility for female use at NT.  The current structure would remain in use for male use with segregated youth and adult facilities.  For those of us who are familiar with the Sommers facility of the NT Program in Ely, Minnesota, the waste water and sewage treatment system was essentially

an aeration system with a settling pond, known commonly as the "a go-go".

This nutrient rich pond provided an excellent environment for duck weed

growth, attracting ducks and an occasional moose.  Jim Brandenburg, world renowned photographer, used this "natural" setting to capture black ducks swimming through the duck weed in his photo essay, "Chased by the Light". Unfortunately, the system was not compliant with Minnesota environmental/pollution control regulations.  Before any further construction could occur anywhere at the Sommers Base, the entire waste water and sewage treatment system had to be re-built, tested and approved for use.   Upon completion of this project; however, the NT Program faced additional delay when its initial permit application was rejected by the Lake County Planning Commission.  Included in the permit application was the new sauna/shower facility.  Earlier this year, a new permit was issued and in early September ground will be broken for construction of the new female sauna/shower facility.  In addition, a new Baypost, tent drying building and

another housing duplex will be built, starting this fall.

This summer, a new building was put into use in Bissett, Manitoba, to house NT crews.  It contains four 2-person rooms with a crew sleeping room to allow greater flexibility to separate gender, youth and adults.

I hope this adds some clarity to future facility changes.

Mike Holdgrafer

------------------------------
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